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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

DECEMBER 10, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, and Mayor Waldo

Councilmembers absent:
Richardson

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Fire Chief Myers, City Clerk Schroeder, Assistant to the City Manager Smith

Mayor Waldo advised that he had received a request for oral communications.  Councilmembers agreed to add this item to the meeting agenda.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Michele Salmon, Brisbane, said she attended a prescreening of the movie “Butterflies and Bulldozers:  The Fight to Save San Bruno Mountain” at the San Francisco Botanical Garden the previous Thursday.  She invited all Councilmembers, City staff, and people of Brisbane to attend the San Bruno Mountain Watch fundraiser gala, with a previous screening of this film, on Saturday, December 29, from 7:30 to 11:30 p.m. at the Mission Blue Center.  She noted the suggestion donation is $100 per ticket, because the event is a fundraiser and most of the amount is tax-deductible; she announced a special rate of $50 for another person, or two people for $150.  Ms. Salmon encouraged everyone to come and see this remarkable film about the struggle to save San Bruno Mountain.

PRESENTATION

A. Vegetation Management Strategic Plan and Street Tree Inventory Summary Report

Assistant to the City Manager Smith presented a report from Davey Resource Group in response to a number of tree issues that have arisen in the community recently.  He noted that trees planted on public and private property years ago have grown into an urban forest over the years that has turned Brisbane from a fairly treeless landscape into the woodsy community most people know today.  He said that with this transition has come a number of issues and problems in terms of trees that have grown large, as well as trees that are perceived to be fire hazards.

Mr. Smith said the Davey report also addresses street tree issues and concerns about the City’s street tree population, particularly those along Visitacion Avenue that were planted as part of a downtown beautification project in the 1980’s.

Mr. Smith advised that the report is not intended to be a definitive analysis, but rather should be viewed as a snapshot of where the City is now.  He noted the report presents a variety of options and approaches.  He said the purpose of the report is to facilitate a discussion on the City’s priorities in dealing with trees, how to balance preservation against fire safety for the community, and the best approaches for managing the urban forest.  He observed that possibilities include an enforcement-oriented program mandating certain safeguards, a voluntary program focusing on information and public education, or a system of incentives to encourage voluntary compliance.

Mr. Smith introduced Dana Karcher, Davey Resource Group, and invited her to discuss the report in more detail.

Ms. Karcher noted this project was launched over a year ago, and she expressed appreciation to the City staff for their assistance and involvement.  She said the purpose of the study was to determine priority areas that need work and plan for long-term maintenance of Brisbane’s tree inventory.  She advised that the first step in the study was a fuel load survey, taking into account Brisbane’s weather conditions, steep topography and fuel load locations, homeowner responsibilities, and managing eucalyptus groves.  The street tree inventory indicated that Brisbane has great species diversity, and the trees along Visitacion Avenue are in very good shape.

Ms. Karcher talked about the survey methodology, sampling techniques, and selection of sampling sites.  She noted that trees were inspected visually and photographically.  She drew attention to Page 9 of the report for identification of the areas designated Priority 1, representing a higher fire risk, with the largest amount of combustible materials, very steep slopes and hilly areas, little defensible space, vulnerable uphill residences, and limited road access.

CM Barnes asked how indoor sprinkler systems would help reduce fire risk from outside sources.  Ms. Karcher suggested directing this question to the fire chief.

Fire Chief Myers commented that exterior sprinklers would be more helpful in wildfires.  He said indoor sprinklers cannot prevent a structure from burning, but they can slow the spread of fire.  He recommended clearing vegetation and noncombustible roofs as better ways of preventing fires than sprinklers.

Ms. Karcher said areas designated Priority 2 generally have moderate to steep slopes, light to moderate fuel loads, some defensible space, vulnerable uphill houses, and poor to adequate road access; Priority 3 areas are characterized by light to moderate sloping, light to moderate fuel loading with some breaks, some fuel breaks and defensible space around nearby residences, and better road access; Priority 4 areas are generally flat, with light fuel loads, fuel breaks and defensible space, and limited combustible material.

Ms. Karcher noted that Paul Avenue was designated a Priority 1.  She pointed out that simple mitigation like vegetation management, trimming oak trees within 15 feet of the house, and pruning trees within 30 feet of the house, can lower the risk in many of these areas to a Priority 2.

Ms. Karcher discussed conditions along San Francisco Avenue, and pointed out the fuel ladder from grass to shrubs to trees to buildings.  She recommended thinning the existing trees and inter-planting more fire-resistant species.

Ms. Karcher said the area on Tulare Street was considered dangerous because of the unmaintained eucalyptus and shedding bark.

Ms. Karcher noted that Priority 4 sites were generally fairly new construction.  She observed that the eucalyptus trees close to the buildings should be removed to improve safety.

Ms. Karcher recommended developing a citizen education program to advise citizens about trees and fire safety.  She suggested holding timely public meetings at the beginning of fire season or after major events, and involving local media to expand awareness.  She talked about community awareness to highlight fire safety.  Ms. Karcher noted that demonstration gardens are good ways to show how fire-safe vegetation management works.

Ms. Karcher stated that she researched grant opportunities for homeowners, but was unable to find any programs.  She said there are wildland-urban interface grants, FEMA grants, and CalFire grants that may be available.  She added that she forwarded information to the staff about all these potential funding sources.

Ms. Karcher reviewed and discussed Brisbane’s tree inventory.  She reported that Davey Resource Group found Brisbane’s street tree species in excellent shape and very well distributed.  She advised that 437 trees were identified, measured, and examined, and she drew attention to the descriptions and recommendations in the report.  She noted that Davey provided Brisbane with a broader list of species in the back of the report.  Ms. Karcher complimented Brisbane for caring for its urban forest well.

CM Barnes recalled reading an article about defensible space that recommended clearing shrubs farther from a structure on steeply sloped lots.  Fire Chief Myers explained that the difference was because flames are longer on steep slopes than on flat ground.

Referring to the recommendation for San Mateo Lane on Page 16, CM Conway questioned the recommendation to keep the large tree at the top, which is more of a nuisance because it creates a blind spot.  Ms. Karcher advised that the trees were evaluated on a whole based on their fuel load; she explained that the idea was to thin that area.  She added that it might be possible to remove the large tree instead.  Mr. Smith said he would make a note of this suggestion.

CM Barnes asked if irrigation systems around a structure could help reduce fire risks.  Fire Chief Myers responded that wet vegetation dries quickly in a fire, so the potential benefit would depend on how fast the fire was moving and other factors.  He emphasized that thinning vegetation was a better way of controlling risk than relying on sprinklers.

Mayor Waldo drew attention to a statement on Page 3 saying that less than 7 percent of the tress are suggested for maintenance work.  He asked if there was a list identifying those 7 percent.  Ms. Karcher said the tree inventory begins on Page 147, and maintenance is addressed in the notes section.  She clarified that the 7 percent refers only to Brisbane’s street trees, not the entire tree inventory.

Mayor Waldo asked if the staff had contacted the grant funding sources listed on Page 5.  Mr. Smith responded that the City has applied for one grant program already.  He noted the matching fund requirements can be a major obstacle.  Fire Chief Myers observed that FEMA grants require matching funds.  Ms. Karcher indicated that matching funds are also required for CalFire grants.  She commented that there seems to be a loosening of grant funds since the San Diego fires.

Mayor Waldo noted that one property on Paul was pointed out as a Priority 1 example.  He asked if the City has any program for notifying residents of unsafe conditions and recommending mitigation steps.  Fire Chief Myers replied that the City’s current efforts are limited to notifying people about dangerous vegetation.  He said problems are identified through visual inspections by fire inspectors or in response to complaints.

City Manager Holstine drew attention to the first two bulleted items on Page 2 of the staff report, and noted an education and enforcement program is one of the concepts the City Council is being asked to consider.  Mayor Waldo observed that enforcing anything in Brisbane is tough.  He advocated starting with public education while dealing with the Priority 1 danger areas.  

Fire Chief Myers agreed that disseminating information about keeping properties fire-safe would be most helpful and cost-effective.  He said the Fire Department will work with the City Council on abatement approaches for Priority 1 areas, given staffing and funding constraints.

CM Bologoff asked how the report would be different for an area with drier weather like San Diego.  Ms. Karcher said the report would be very different because many of the high-risk areas are densely populated.  She emphasized that a community should not rely on good weather, and that education was a key to safety.  She recommended developing programs to educate and assist homeowners in clearing vegetation and providing defensible space.  

CM Bologoff expressed concern about creating a false sense of security.  He noted that if a wildfire occurs on San Bruno Mountain, there are vulnerable homes that would burn.  He asked about the adequacy of hydrants and water for fire protection.  Fire Chief Myers said 1,000 gallons per minute is usually needed to fight a fire, but some hydrants only discharge 250 gallons per minute, so there could be a shortage of water, depending on wind, topography, and fuel.  He cautioned that even though conditions are different in Brisbane than San Diego, there is still a threat of disastrous wildfire.  He advised that taking steps to mitigate the risk is the best way to improve safety.

Mayor Waldo mentioned a vacant property on Paul Avenue left untended by its owner.  He recommended finding a mechanism to require vegetation management, noting the parcel sits within the Priority 1 area.  He suggested developing an enforcement process that can be applied to this property and other private property.  Fire Chief noted the code is very different for vacant parcels than for parcels with residential structures.

CM Conway asked what the $50,000 budgeted for this year and next year will cover.  City Manager Holstine said the funds will be spent on maintaining City-owned property.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith noted the County contributed funds for work done within park boundaries.

CM Conway suggested focusing resources on establishing an educational program for citizens.  He recommended creating an article in the Star or a separate pamphlet with fire-safe information.  Fire Chief Myers said the department sends out a publication called “Operation Wildfire” with instructions on preparing residences, evacuations, and public safety, as well as a separate handout on vegetation management.  He proposed focusing on a public education campaign for a year, and then considering a more aggressive ordinance if insufficient progress is made.  He talked about holding a fire-safe workshop.

CM Bologoff recommended televising a workshop to reach a larger audience.

CM Conway commented that removal of eucalyptus along Paul Avenue goes a long way toward improving safety.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith advised that some tree removal had already occurred in the Priority 1 area, but there are still a number of problems that need to be addressed.

Mayor Waldo recommended further removal of eucalyptus on a privately owned parcel along the road easement to expand the fire buffer.  He noted there is another large grove of trees on the other side of Paul Avenue extending into the park that should be removed.  He said the property owners should be required to take action so the City does not have to spend substantial up-front money on abatement.

CM Barnes emphasized the need to have a clear definition of what constitutes a public nuisance before launching an enforcement effort.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith noted that the cost of removing large trees can be quite high.  He added that brush removal is less expensive and also very helpful in abating fire hazards.

Fire Chief Myers said another approach would be to trim tree canopies hanging over roadways to provide better accessibility in emergencies.

CM Barnes advocated objective criteria that can be applied across the city to identify problem trees.  Fire Chief Myers responded that it would be difficult to base the criteria on certain tree species, because there are many factors that need to be taken into account when assessing a nuisance.

CM Conway expressed support for allocating some funds for an educational program.  CM Barnes agreed that public education should be emphasized, but he expressed concern about budgeting additional amounts until the City knows more about this year’s tax revenues.  He suggested an education program targeting first the owners of property within the Priority 1 fire risk area first.  He noted the City should provide information about what owners can do to reduce fire risks.

Fire Chief Myers pointed out that the whole community needs vegetation management, not just Priority 1.  He recommended a community-wide mailer as a way of reaching the widest audience for the least cost.  He said the Fire Department can pay attention to the Priority 1 area and work especially hard to reduce those hazards.  Fire Chief Myers recommended not emphasizing the priority ratings for fear of creating a false sense of security.

Mayor Waldo proposed that the City Council consult the City Attorney for advice and re-examine the nuisance ordinance in the future to address vegetation management and fire danger.

CM Barnes commended the Fire Department for its diligent efforts to educate the public about ways to reduce fire risk.  He expressed his opinion that informing people about their priority zone would encourage greater compliance with fire-safe recommendations.

Michele Salmon suggested an event like a dumpster day targeting specific areas in conjunction with the education program.  She said property owners can be encouraged to clear brush in the spring, and the City can provide educational information, advance publicity, and disposal services.

Assistant to the City Manager Smith estimated that it would take about 80 dumpster loads to accommodate all the brush that needs to be cleared.  Ms. Salmon recommended that the City provide curbside pickup service.

Mayor Waldo and Councilmembers thanked Ms. Karcher for her presentation, and she excused herself from the meeting.

Mr. Smith advised that the contract with the scavenger company provides 20 free dumpster loads, and the City pays for extra dumpsters.  He estimated that the City spent about $8,000 on the clean-up day last year, with about $4,000 to $5,000 for dumpsters and the rest for labor.  

CM Conway recommended planning an event in conjunction with Earth Day.  Mr. Smith said that for the past few years, the City has sponsored a volunteer habitat restoration day.

CM Bologoff asked the staff to come back with more definite cost estimates for dumpsters and disposal services.

CM Barnes suggested addressing the discussion points raised in the Davey report.

Mayor Waldo noted the first issue pertains to requiring vegetation management of private property owners.  After a brief discussion, Councilmembers agreed that Brisbane was not ready to take such a step.

Mayor Waldo said the next point deals with criteria for defining which trees constitute hazards.  Councilmembers recommended obtaining advice from the City Attorney on this issue.

Mayor Waldo confirmed the Council’s consensus that the focus of the City’s efforts should be on public education and awareness.

Mayor Waldo proposed discussing the idea of providing funds for private property owners at a future meeting.  He and other Councilmembers expressed support for taking action to abate hazards on City-owned property whenever funds become available.

CM Barnes asked if the City charges for fire inspections of local businesses, and Fire Chief Myers replied that fire inspections are free, and no charges are incurred until a third visit for a violation.  He observed that some other cities charge for everything.  CM Barnes raised the possibility of charging for fire inspections of business.  He recommended offering the same service to residential property owners for a nominal charge.  Fire Chief Myers advised that Brisbane lacks the capacity to handle residential inspections.  He said the department currently struggles to complete about 600 annual business inspections.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:08 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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